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September Board meeting report and updates 

18 managers and colleagues from 9 Member Towns gathered at the Duxbury Senior Center on 

Sept. 14.  Chef Peter provided his usual delectable breakfast, courtesy of Bay State Textile.  

Kathryn Larsen, the Recycling Development Coordinator at Pembroke-based Bay State Textile, 

updated the Board on its School Box Program.  Recycling textiles reduces the environmental 

impact of the production of virgin materials.   

The School Box Program started with Weymouth and Quincy in 2012, and now includes 70 

school districts.  Schools or PTOs receive $100/ton for material collected in their bins.  

Weymouth’s well-promoted program has recovered 380 tons of good, bad and ugly castoffs, 

raising $38,000 for their schools and saving the Town over $40,000 in disposal costs.  

Weymouth’s Fred Happel did a Cable TV PSA recently.  

Abington schools have reclaimed 125 tons since they joined 5 years ago.  Kingston and 

Middleboro have collected 54 tons in the past 4 years.  Rockland started recently; 8,700 lbs. 

have been dropped in 2 boxes since April.  Hanson has a trailer at its Transfer Station, and will 

expand soon to the schools.  Transfer Station/school programs work well together.   



SSRC Updates October 2017  2 

BST brings materials back to its Pembroke facility, where it bales and sells it to graders in NJ, 

Canada, TX, Chile, Bolivia and Pakistan.  Only 5% of what is collected is not recyclable.     

Graders sort the bales.  45% is resold as is.  30% is cut into wiping cloths.  20% is shredded for 

insulation and fill.  Cars have a lot of shredded recycled textiles in them.   

Kathryn does presentations to students at host schools, who spread word to other students and 

their parents.  Elementary schools are the best locations; kids outgrow clothes fast. 

How is BST different from other textile recyclers?  All are good, but only 10% of what is 

collected by non-profits are sold at thrift stores.  The rest is exported, and provides no benefit 

to the host towns.  BST supports the community through $100/ton rebates.  

Kingston noted that Transfer Station staff direct residents to the BST bin, due to the rebates.   

Curbside textile service? Rain and theft are a concern, so BST is sticking with donation bins.  All 

textiles need to be bagged to keep clean and dry.   

Contact Kathryn at Kathryn.baystatetextiles@gmail.com. 

Chairman White announced (through the Director) 

that she is retiring at the end of October, and 

stepping down as Chairman.  Vice Chairman Brown 

will accede as provided in the Bylaws. Mr. Basler 

volunteered to run for vice chair for the remaining 

term.  The Board will vote at the October meeting. 

Mattress recycling legislation: Senator Donaghue is 

late-filing a bill to establish a study commission on 

mattress producer responsibility and recycling, and 

is seeking cosponsors.  The Director drafted a letter to South Shore legislators requesting that 

they sign on.  The Board voted unanimously to endorse the bill and to send the co-sponsorship 

request to our legislators.   Related article 

HHW RFP committee:  The SSRC needs to award new HHW contract by December, in time to 

schedule fall events.  The Board recommended negotiating with State Contract vendors rather 

than do a RFP or IFB.  Ms. McCarthy, Mr. Basler and Mr. Koep volunteered to be on the 

Negotiating Team.  (update: Stericycle is working on a proposal now) 

Private hauler regulations/enforcement:  Hanson, Plymouth, and Kingston require private 

haulers to have bundled trash and recycling service;  Hull is voting soon (has since passed),  

Enforced bundled service adds 2 points for the Recycling Dividend Program (RDP), earning 

money for towns that apply.  Mandatory recycling for all generators, such as Halifax, Hingham 

and now Hull have, earns another point.  Mr. Koep advised that towns ensure language meets 

grant requirements. Boards of Health can work with other departments to enforce. 

mailto:Kathryn.baystatetextiles@gmail.com
https://malegislature.gov/Bills/190/SD2332
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The Board discussed enforcement methods and issues regarding the reporting requirement.  

(Director Galkowski, Mr. Koep, Ms. Sullivan, and Mr. Wyatt met with Henny Walters, 

Kingston’s health director, after the meeting to assist with enforcement.) 

RECO report- Abington, Hanson 

By Julie Sullivan, SSRC Recycling Education and Compliance Officer 

Throughout September, the Abington "OOPS" tagging campaign, using the Recycling IQ Kit, has 

been in full swing.  We will be wrapping up midway through October. Lorraine Mavrogeorge, 

JoAn Beckwith, Stephanie Carlisle, and I have had many wonderful opportunities to talk face-

to-face with Abington residents and educate them about how to recycle right. Over the course 

of this pilot program, it seems to me as if our hard work is paying off and I am looking forward 

to seeing the final results of our efforts.  Here are the almost final results: 

Week HH 
Oops 
tags 

TY 
tags** 

Oops 
% 

TY%, based on cumulative 
oops 

1 1012 140 0 14% 0% 

2 1012 74 102 7% 73% 

3 1012 47 140 5% 65% 

4 1012 54 170 5% 65% 

5 501* 28 92 6% 60% 

6 1012 62 224 6% 65% 

7 1012 55 251 5% 62% 

total   460 979     

  *Mon. only, due to Jose   ** given to all previous oops recipients 

 
In between lid flipping sessions, I attended a couple of productive 

brainstorming meetings with our towns focused on future enforcement. 

Henny Walters, the Kingston Health Director, Gene Wyatt, Todd Koep, Claire, and I sat down to 

discuss how to crack down on private haulers who do not follow Kingston's new private haulers 

requirements. Claire and I also met with Cohasset’s Brian Joyce, Michelle Leary, Carl Sestito, 

Merle Brown and Boyd to discuss the revision of their Recycling Transfer Facility regulations 

and ongoing enforcement at the RTF. 

As my curbside enforcement efforts in Abington come to a close, I will spend the rest of 

October helping out with recycling education and enforcement at the Hanson Transfer Station. 

The flyers have been delivered, my plastic bag PSA has been shared with public access, and an 

op-ed about plastic films and bags is on its way to the Whitman-Hanson Express. I'm looking 

forward to seeing if we can decrease contamination in Hanson's recycling stream and save the 

town and the taxpayers some dough!  

https://drive.google.com/open?id=0Bx8uqL-4zro-LV9fVXpuREt0YlU
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MassDEP RDP, Small Scale Grants announced 

MassDEP announced Round One grant awards earlier this 

month. The Recycling Dividends Program (RDP) awards and 

Small Scale Initiative awards totaled over $2.3 million 

statewide.  Funding comes from a share of the Class II Renewable Energy 

Credits earned by energy from waste facilities, including Covanta 

SEMASS.   

The SSRC and its Member Municipalities doubled their earnings 

compared with FY2017, bringing in $162,500 in funds that can be used at 

each of the Towns’ discretion for waste reduction equipment, outreach 

and more.  

All thirteen SSRC towns that received Recycling Dividends earned more than in FY17, and four 

of our Towns - Norwell, Plymouth, Scituate and Whitman – applied or qualified for the first 

time. Congratulations to our Member towns, and to our Municipal Assistance Coordinator Todd 

Koep, whose hard work and persistence resulted in our SE3 District showing the biggest 

increase and highest awards of all the Districts! 

It is worth noting that participation in the SSRC’s HHW reciprocity program earned our towns 

$22,500.  Reciprocity also enable 265 households to attend out of town collections in 2016. 

The SSRC was awarded a $2000 Small Scale Initiative Grant, since all of our Member 

Municipalities submitted their 2015 and 2016 Data Surveys.  Thank you!  We will discuss how to 

put that money to good use for our Members at our Oct. 19 meeting. 

RDP Funds can be rolled over with grants from previous or future years.  To see SE3 award 

break-down, click here.   

"Important environmental protection work happens every day in communities across the 

Commonwealth.The funds awarded through the Sustainable Materials Recovery Program are 

important for continuing those efforts," said Governor Charlie Baker. "SMRP funds allow cities 

and towns to reduce greenhouse gas emissions, conserve natural resources, save money, and 

support jobs." 

Round Two grant awards for recycling equipment, PAYT and school recycling assistance should 

be announced soon. Stay tuned! 

 

 

http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001h0tCetAbohDwToHoJGPmDjoUQhPd0Spvf4xBPOBRYBX8aZ5Xi9FbxM6D1JqhpL1s-dMASOUjs_ria4bEF1pTcdGtfZjRLbdMnZq6Cg6LOzFa8yzuubqen9iND9keepHqJFR_bzD92RSrE_N5ESYJ__F_7OGvV7cpb4C_1EgA_sCGk8vxFO2x4oYtPOsxNX2rmsG-il32SQqfz2ofZaXlYOzQmlL0t3l8HgQyIB6fJDJlhHdMnjc8wMAsvjvf2098&c=zW9TmjJjmsg4xkOa-mtjmGr-S0VJ3Jpzm0AP8truAonOIoIUBp-ZkA==&ch=HV-3MooYgRBrzhh76SwsHtYyqdnXJ9q1zm_n7yPEIWMLWilP2MnoFQ==
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DEP adjusts Grant offerings, requirements for 2018 

Grant Manger Tina Klein announced changes to the 2018 MassDEP Recycling Dividends 

Program (RDP) and Sustainable Materials Recovery Program (SMRP) 

grants.   Director Claire and MAC Todd will help our towns plan accordingly 

to ensure that they get the maximum benefit from these grants. 

SMRP Application Changes: 

1.       The Waste Reduction Enforcement Coordinator (WREC) grant will NOT be offered in 
the 2018 application.  Your next opportunity to apply for this grant will be in Spring 2019.  
That allows plenty of time for the adoption of a mandatory ordinance or bylaw. 
2.       Drop-off Equipment categories are changing.  RDP and Small Scale awards may 
instead be used for these purposes. 
·         Containers and implementation funds for food waste collection at drop-off sites or 
transfer stations will no longer be offered. 
3.       Organics Capacity Projects award maximum will be lowered to $250,000  

Recycling Dividends Funds (RDP) Changes 

Recycling Dividends Program” (RDP) awards increased nearly $1 million over last year, thanks to 
19 more municipalities entering the program, an increase in points earned by those already in 
the program, and an increase in the dollar value of points. 

Examination of RDP results over the last four years indicate that our objectives are being met.  
Municipalities in RDP on average dispose of 300 lbs/household less than those that do not 
qualify. This indicates that they are investing in waste reduction program improvements and 
expansions, stimulated by the RDP best practices framework.  Congratulations to all of you! 

After careful analysis, MassDEP has decided to: 

1. Raise the minimum qualifying points from six to eight for the Spring 2018 RDP cycle.  

2. Make the Textile point -previously a bonus- qualifying point toward the minimum 
of eight.  All SSRC Towns would still qualify unless the following criterion is not met, 
ǿƘƛŎƘ Ƴŀȅ ƛƳǇŀŎǘ ƻƴŜ ǘƻǿƴΩǎ ƳƛƴƛƳǳƳΣ ŀƴŘ ǎŜǾŜǊŀƭ ǘƻǿƴǎΩ total points: 

3. Increase the number of items required to meet the CHARM (Center for Hard to Recycle 
Materials) criteria by one, to six for curbside communities and eight for drop-off 
communities. To further incentivize mattress recycling, collecting mattresses for 
recycling will count as three of the total items needed. 

4. Provide eligibility for RDP to municipalities that do not provide trash services to their 
residents, if a Comprehensive Hauler Regulation (as defined in the last year’s grant 
guidance) is adopted as of the date of application. Municipalities in this group (Hull!) will 
be awarded points valued at the lowest population bracket. 
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Hull updates Hauler Regulations 

On Sept. 26, the Hull Board of Health made recycling mandatory for all residents and 

businesses, and required private haulers to bundle the cost of recycling with the cost of regular 

trash pickup. Effective April 15, 2018, all trash haulers, residents and businesses will be required 

to recycle in order to comply with MA DEP regulations, 310CMR 19.017.  

Frank Marchione, the principal of Dumpster Depot, was the only local hauler in attendance.  

His feedback was helpful in shaping the final wording of the regulation. 

DEP Municipal Assistance Coordinator Todd Koep and SSRC Director Claire Galkowski assisted 

Health Director Joyce Sullivan in drafting the revised regulations, which fulfill the requirements 

for 3 Recycling Dividend Program points. 

Abington BOH passes Styrofoam® ban 

By Jean Lang, Boston Globe, Sept. 22, 2017 

ό5ƛǊŜŎǘƻǊΩǎ ƴƻǘŜΥ  9ȄǇŀƴŘŜŘ tƻƭȅǎǘȅǊŜƴŜΣ ŀƪŀ {ǘȅǊƻŦƻŀƳ®, 

has never been acceptable in mixed plastic or single stream 

recycling. It breaks apart in the sort process and sticks to 

everything else.  Uncompressed, it is 95% air.  Click here for 

instructions on recycling EPS blocks and peanuts)   

Styrofoam® takeout containers will soon be banned in 

Abington, one of the first communities south of Boston to 

disallow their use. 

The town’s health agent, Sharon White, said the Board of Health voted 4-1 last month to 

establish the prohibition.  Beginning Jan. 1, establishments may be fined $100 for violating the 

new rule; the board can, however, grant deferments to applicants arguing hardship. The fines 

increase for subsequent offenses. 

White said the town’s School Department has been the only one so far to ask for the 

deferment, arguing that its budget had already been set for the year. The deferment was 

approved. 

White said no one spoke against the proposal at the public hearing. She said the ban was put 

into effect because Styrofoam®, also known as expanded polystyrene, is a carcinogen and is 

unhealthy for people and the environment. 

Similar bans have been approved in 25 cities and towns in the state, according to information 

provided by Ed Coletta, spokesman for the Department of Environmental Protection. 

http://ssrcoop.info/index.php/recycling-101-2/waste-ban-regulations
http://ssrcoop.info/index.php/styrofoam
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Sen. O’Connor cosponsors mattress recycling study bill 

At our September meeting, the SSRC Board endorsed a 

letter requesting our legislators to cosponsor S2174, 

establishing a special commission to study mattress 

recycling in Mass.  Weymouth’s Senator Patrick 

O’Connor responded to the request and signed on.   

MassRecycle has been working with the Joint 

Committee on Environment, Natural Resources and 

Agriculture (ENRA), as well as the International Sleep 

Products Association (IPSA), on crafting the bill.  Unlike 

many other manufacturer trade organizations, IPSA 

does not oppose extended producer responsibility laws for mattresses, which is in effect and 

saving municipalities millions in Connecticut.  The ENRA Committee will consider the bill next. 

To announce the filing of the bill, MassRecycle coordinated with the bill’s lead sponsor, Sen. 

Eileen Donaghue, and UTEC to demonstrate0 mattress deconstruction at the State House.  

Our other legislators can still sign on as cosponsors. 

Paper prices fall, plastics stay steady 

by RecyclingMarkets.net Staff, Oct. 10, 2017 (excerpts) 

Over the past month, market prices for curbside paper grades have dropped significantly. Post-
consumer plastic prices, meanwhile, have only seen slight declines. 

The national average of Sorted Residential Papers (PS 56, fka PS 8 News) has dropped from 

$78/ton in early September, to the current $56 per ton. This …represents a return to June 2016 
levels, when this grade was trading nationally at $58/ton. 

Old Corrugated (PS 11) has dropped from $155 in early September to the current average of 
$103/ ton…  In early October 2016, the OCC national average was $105/ton. In March 2015, this 
grade was trading nationally in the $81per ton range, 27% lower than this month. 

Despite recent climate and market conditions, the current price of post-consumer PET bottles 
and jars remains steady, trading at 15¢/lb. One year ago, (it) was trading at 10¢/lb. 

HDPE grades remain steady… (at) 30¢/lb. Color HDPE has risen 1% since early September, to 

16¢/ pound. (It) was trading at an average of 22¢/pound nationally seven months ago. 

These prices are as reported on the Secondary Materials Pricing (SMP) Index for post-consumer 
materials in a sorted, baled format, picked up at most major recycling centers  More 

http://ssrcoop.info/images/documents/MR_MattressRecyclingBill_CoSponsorRequest_SSRC.docx
http://ssrcoop.info/images/documents/Mattress_Study_Bill.docx
http://www.recyclingmarkets.net/
https://resource-recycling.com/recycling/2017/10/10/paper-prices-fall-plastics-stay-steady/
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China’s National Sword challenges US recycling 

By Claire Galkowski, Executive Director 

In July, China notified the World Trade Organization 

that it intended to curtail the import of post-

consumer mixed paper, plastic and other 

commodities starting at the end of 2017, an initiative 

dubbed “National Sword”.  It set contamination 

tolerance at 0.3%, an impossible limit.  In fact, China 

has already stopped granting import licenses for 

many recyclables.  We are seeing recycling costs rise as a result in the past month, as demand 

and values for mixed paper and some plastics drop.   

Domestic outlets struggled to compete with China’s appetite over the years, as evidenced by 

the closure of recycled paperboard mills here in Mass. this century.  About 30% of paper and 

plastic collected in the US for recycling were exported to China in 2016.   

To feed China’s fast-growing economy and manufacturing capacity this century, quality 

standards relaxed as demand for feedstock rose.   

At the same time, single stream recycling in the US introduced convenience and collection 

efficiency, and the hope of greater recovery.  It unintentionally invited “wishful recycling” of 

off-spec materials, as the use of difficult to recycle soft  and multi-layer packaging grew. End of 

life management was barely a blip on the radar of product and packaging producers in the US.   

The single stream egg is also more difficult to “unscramble” than that of dual stream recycling.  

Wet paper and glass stick together.  Flattened plastics can be sorted as paper.  Equipment and 

space to sort the new material mix is costly.  Processors are now reportedly running material 

through the system twice to generate a cleaner, more marketable product.   

China’s economy is maturing, and its population is now generating its own recyclables.  Its 

leaders are more particular about the material it accepts, although many Chinese 

manufacturers are reportedly feeling the pain and cost of a supply squeeze.  

As Chaz Miller, Director of Policy at the National Waste & Recycling Association, put it, “…the 

Chinese government is concerned that garbage is being willfully sent to their country disguised 

as recyclables ... How much real garbage was in bales of recyclables and how much was just 

run-of the-mill contaminants doesn’t matter. The Chinese government believes its country is 

being dumped on and they want to stop it.” 

Seeking solutions 
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While National Sword will strain US recycling programs, industry and government leaders, 

including MassDEP and the SSRC, are hard at work to find short and long term solutions.    

The Solid Waste Association of North America (SWANA), in collaboration with other industry 

groups,  submitted comments to the WTO “respectfully requesting that the Government of 

China consider a longer transition period to allow customers and suppliers to adapt to a policy 

that will have a substantial negative impact on North American recycling programs. “  It pointed 

out that “Local recycling programs …are a core part of solid waste systems developed over the 

past three decades, and are embedded in the fabric of communities throughout the US. … 

SWANA is concerned that China’s proposed ban on importing recyclables would close a 

significant outlet for paper and plastics.“ 

MassDEP is conferring with local processors as this newsletter goes out to develop a local 

strategy that will keep our recycling programs and infrastructure intact.   

The Recycling Partnership, which developed the Recycling IQ Kit that the SSRC is using, will host 

a webinar this Thursday at 1 pm entitled “Shielding your program from the National Sword”.  

(Register here).  TRP sees this as an opportunity to become more self-reliant, to support jobs in 

recycling, and to grow US manufacturing.   

Brokers, MRFs, and market experts are 

evaluating domestic and international 

market capacity.  

Private companies are analyzing 

opportunities to use more recycled content.   

Here is the nut of TRP and SWANA’s advice 

for local programs: 

1. Clean up your recycling stream. High quality 

bales are the best shield for National Sword.  

Use these 6 steps to keep contamination in 

check. (The {{w/Ωǎ wecycling Education and Compliance Officer Julie Sullivan is focused on this) 

2. Talk to Your MRF. What does this mean for costs? How can you work together? (MassDEP and 

the SSRC are engaged) 

3. Don’t take any recyclables off your YES list. Markets have always ebbed and flowed. Rapid 

change is confusing for residents. Stay steady 

4. Renew efforts to encourage waste reduction. 

5. To resolve this disconnect between producers and recycling markets, and modernize our 

processing facilities, perhaps now is the moment to get serious about passing packaging 

producer responsibility laws, such as H447. 

What can you do? Keep calm, focus on clean material, and stay informed.  Director Galkowski 

and MAC Todd Koep are here to help you weather this storm.  

http://swana.informz.net/SWANA/data/images/China%20-%20WTO%20Impot%20Ban%20-%20Final%20-%20Aug%2031%202017.pdf
https://recyclingpartnership.org/webinar-national-sword-what-is-it-and-how-will-it-impact-my-program/
https://register.gotowebinar.com/register/6400949163660124419
https://tools.recyclingpartnership.org/contamination/
https://tools.recyclingpartnership.org/participation/
https://malegislature.gov/Bills/190/H447
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NOAA Marine Debris Program Responds to Hurricanes 

NOAA blog 10/05/2017 (excerpts) 

5ƛǊŜŎǘƻǊΩǎ advice:  Review and update your Disaster Debris Plan; 
template is here.  Hire, Stage, and Sort. 

The National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA) is 

helping to clean up all sorts of marine debris.  They provide 

recommendations and assistance for hurricane debris as well. 

Severe storms and weather events often result in a large amount 

of marine debris.  

…the NOAA Marine Debris Program and other organizations 

gather critical information, maps and debris reports to start the 

long process of addressing the storm debris.  

Before any debris can be removed, it must first be assessed. 

Federal, state or local responders often conduct their 

assessments in the field but when that is not possible, they use tools such as aerial 

imagery and GIS applications such as NOAA’s Environmental Response Management 

Application. Once impacts are assessed, priority items for removal can be identified. More  

EVENTS   
(click here  for details)  

SSRC Breakfast meeting, Thurs., Oct. 19, 8:50-10:30 am, Abington Town Hall, Cotter Room, 
500 Gliniewicz Way. 

Webinar: Shielding your program from National Sword, Thurs, Oct. 19, 1-2:30 pm, hosted 
by The Recycling Partnership.  Register here   

Screening and discussion of Bag It:  Is your life too plastic?, Thurs, Oct. 19, 6:30 pm, Hanson 
Public Library, 132 Maquan St.  Hosted by Green Hanson, Hanson BOH, Hanson Conservation 
Commission, HMS Builder’s Club. (RECO Julie Sullivan on panel) 

America Recycles Day, Nov. 15, click here for event ideas, tools, or to take the Pledge 

SSRC Breakfast meeting, Thurs., Dec. 7 (tentative), 8:50-10:30 am, Duxbury Senior Center, 
10 Mayflower St., 2nd floor 

MassRecycle Southeast Municipal Recycling Council, Wed., Dec.13, Fiske Library, 

Wrentham; Topics:  contamination in recycling, Recycling IQ Kit/ Markets/China import ban 

Please like and follow the SSRC on  ! 

https://blog.marinedebris.noaa.gov/sites/default/files/blog-wysiwyg-images/KatrinaDebris4_DougH.jpg
http://www.mass.gov/eea/docs/dep/recycle/laws/debrguid.pdf
https://storms.ngs.noaa.gov/
https://storms.ngs.noaa.gov/
https://erma.noaa.gov/gulfofmexico/erma.html#/
https://erma.noaa.gov/gulfofmexico/erma.html#/
https://blog.marinedebris.noaa.gov/how-noaa-marine-debris-program-responds-hurricane-debris?utm_medium=email&utm_source=GovDelivery
http://ssrcoop.info/index.php/component/jevents/monthcalendar/2017/9/-?Itemid=101
https://register.gotowebinar.com/register/6400949163660124419
https://americarecyclesday.org/
https://www.facebook.com/ssrcoop/

